
  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 3rd November 2015
in the Church Room, Ludham 
Present: 
Cllr M Flett



Cllr C Willoughby

Cllr J Usher
Cllr P Wall

Cllr T Gabriel
Cllr R Pinning

Cllr S Farnsworth
Cllr A Lumbard
Cllr J Youngs

Cllr B Tubby

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
1. Welcome to the public: The Chairman welcomed 8 members of the public 
2. Apologies for absence:  apologies were received from Cllrs Monk and Lupson
3.  Declarations of interest: None
4. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 6th October were approved  
5. Matters Arising: 
None
6. Correspondence:

a. PCSO report.  The Clerk had received a report from PCSO Bennett as follows.  In the month since the previous Parish Council meeting, the police had received 8 calls from the area: 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 call for a concern for safety, 1 road related call, 1 report of lost property, 1 report of found property and 1 report of suspicious circumstances.  Noted

b. PCSO.  Request for the Parish Council to consider replacing the glass in the mirror at the end of Fritton Lane.  The Parish Council discussed the possibility of asking for a Parish Partnership 50:50 grant but agreed that the Clerk should contact BAM Nuttall and ask them to consider replacing the glass as they use the road and have a 10 year contract on the marshes.  

c. East Anglian Air Ambulance.  Request for donation.  The EAAA had written to the Parish Council asking for a one-off donation towards training Key Stage 2 children in CPR in a local school.  After discussion, the Parish Council agreed to a donation of £100, which Cllr Gabriel kindly offered to match (with a £100 donation).  The Council asked the Clerk to contact the EAAA and ask if the Ludham Primary School could be considered as a possible location for training
d. Victory Housing.  Update on possible Exception Housing site on Catfield Road.  Richard Bland, Development Officer at Victory Housing Trust, had informed the clerk of the following:    ‘By way of an update, we have appointed an architect who is currently developing some proposals. Once complete, we will be in a position to approach the planning department at NNDC for pre-application advice, where they will provide more detailed comments on the scheme. This will also enable us to seek approval from the Victory Housing Trust Board to progress with the scheme.’ We are still committed to finding a viable solution to providing the village with additional affordable housing and shall ensure that we keep you up-to-date as things progress.
e. NNDC.  Precept 2016/2017 request including confirmation of a grant from NNDC of £717 (a 13% reduction from the previous year) in respect of the local council tax support scheme.  Noted
7. Agenda items: 
a. To receive a quotation for a gate for the Hall Common Allotments.  Cllr Monk had been unable to attend the meeting, but had sent a quotation with the Clerk of £150 for the gate itself and that he had offered to fit the gate with no charge.  The Parish Council agreed this and asked the Clerk to thank Cllr Monk for his generous offer of fitting the gate
b.  To consider dates for 2016 meetings.  All Councillors had received a list of Parish Council meetings for 2016.  The dates were, as usual, the first Tuesday of every month, with the exception of July.  The Chairman noted that the Parish Council could perhaps not hold a July meeting on the basis that NNDC and NCC staff tend to be starting their holidays and it is historically a fairly quiet period.  The Parish Council agreed not to hold a July meeting.  The Chairman noted that if an important planning application came in at that time the planning committee could deal with it.
c. To consider donations for 2016.2017.  The Clerk had circulated details of the donations which had been made for the last fifteen years.  The Parish Council, after consideration, agreed to give the same S137 donations as in the current financial year.  £75 to Age UK, £75 to Norfolk CAB, £100 to the East Anglian Air Ambulance, £1800 to the Ludham Village Hall and £250 to the Village Car Scheme.  The Council were aware that the S137 donation limit for the year 2015 / 2016 had been £7.36 per elector but that the 2016.17 figures were not yet available.
d. To consider the impact on open space (playground / recreation ground) of the potential development off School Road (following a request from NNDC).  The Parish Council discussed this, and agreed that although pressure on the school and surgery would be increased, impact on open spaces would be negligible.  The Clerk would speak with Paul Ingham at NNDC
8. Reports:  
a. Probation Service plan to start work at the Village Hall.  Cllr Youngs explained that the probation service had attended during the previous week and had undertaken a number of jobs around the Village Hall and that he was delighted with the results.  
b. Cllr Willoughby read a letter from the Minister of State for School Reform which congratulated the Ludham Primary School on: ‘it’s very high standard of achievement in the 2015 phonics screening check.  With 100% of pupils at Ludham Primary School and Nursery reaching or exceeding the pass mark in the check, your school is in the top 2% of all primary schools in the country’.  The Parish Council was delighted to hear this news and asked the Clerk to write to the School to congratulate them and to put a note in the Parish News.
c. Cllr Lumbard updated the Council on the St Benet’s / Ludham Bridge footpath.  He advised that the BA had decided that a ramp was required to join up with the footpath, so the BA might need to seek Planning approval.  The Chairman noted that he would be attending a Broads Forum meeting in a few days’ time and would discuss this with Adrian Clarke.  
9. Adjourn meeting
The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 8.05pm for the public session.
A member of the public noted that the residents of the house on the corner of Yarmouth Road and Norwich Road (where the High Street joins the Yarmouth Road) are parking very dangerously near the corner.  The Clerk was asked to speak with the PCSO, and also to ask the Highways Engineer about yellow lines
The Clerk was also asked to speak with the PCSO about speeding on School Road and at Johnson Street
Reconvene meeting.

10. Planning Applications:   
None
11. Planning Decisions:
None
12. Finance

a. The Chairman noted that he had signed and agreed a bank reconciliation for the previous month’s finances.
b. The following payments were authorised: 
i. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259
ii. Chq no 1073.  URM UK Ltd.  £77.58 inc £12.93 VAT
iii. Chq no 1074.  Age Concern.  S137 Donation.  £75
iv. Chq no 1075.  Norfolk CAB.  S137 Donation.  £75
v. Chq no 1076.  EAAA.  S137 Donation.  £100
vi. Chq no 1077.  Wicksteed Playgrounds.  Playground inspection.  £54 inc £9 VAT
vii. Chq no 1078.  Clerk Salary and expenses.  £375.27
viii. Chq no 1079.  Keith Debbage.  Hedge cutting at Village Hall.  £282
c. Receipts:
i. Womack Trust.  Grass cutting.  £2020
ii. Allotment income.  £220
iii. NCC.  Recycling credits March to July 2015.  £597.42
iv. NNDC.  Precept £3926, Grant £412.  Total £4338
13. At the Chairman’s discretion: 
a. The Chairman reported that he had emailed Parish Councillors with details of the Clerk’s pension scheme and a suggestion of a percentage contribution from the Parish Council.  He noted that this had been agreed and that it would be paid by Direct Debit into the NEST account and would be reported at each meeting, starting in December
b. It was noted that the footpath opposite the village hall was always well maintained and looked after by the landowner, but that some years ago there had been a post at the end of the pathways where walkers could hold on to the post to look into the road to see if there were any cars coming.  The Clerk was asked to speak with Sarah Price at NCC (footpaths) to see if this could be replaced, and also to check with the landowner concerned.
14. Items for the Parish News: 
a. Fireworks meeting.  7pm December 1st before the next PC meeting
b. Happy Christmas
c. Congratulations to the School
15. To consider other items for future agendas

16. Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 1st December at 7.30pm in the Church Rooms, Ludham
The meeting closed at 8.28pm
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